Declaration

Last amended January 31, 2005

Contents

SECTION 1. INTERPRETATION	1
SECTION 2. DESCRIPTION OF LAND, BUILDINGS, AND UNITS	4
SECTION 3. DESCRIPTION OF COMMON ELEMENTS	4
SECTION 4. DESCRIPTION OF LIMITED COMMON ELEMENTS	5
SECTION 5. PERCENTAGE INTEREST AND VOTING RIGHTS OF EACH CONDO-	
MINIUM UNIT	6
SECTION 6. CONDOMINIUM UNIT OWNERS' ASSOCIATION	6
SECTION 7. ADMINISTRATION DURING INTERIM PERIOD, ELECTION OF BOARD	
OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS, AND ADOPTION OF BYLAWS	7
SECTION 8. AUTHORITY AND DUTIES OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS	9
SECTION 9. COMMON EXPENSE ASSESSMENTS ACCORDING TO BUDGET 1	1
SECTION 10. COLLECTION OF ASSESSMENTS	3
SECTION 11. REGULATION OF USES	4
SECTION 12. INSURANCE	6
SECTION 13. DAMAGE OR DESTRUCTION; RECONSTRUCTION	
SECTION 14. CONDEMNATION	
SECTION 15. MORTGAGEE PROTECTION	3
SECTION 16. COMPLIANCE	5
SECTION 17. EASEMENTS	6
SECTION 18. PROCEDURES FOR SUBDIVIDING OR COMBINING	
SECTION 19. AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION, SURVEY MAP, PLANS 2	
SECTION 20. MISCELLANEOUS	8
EXHIBIT A	9
EXHIBIT B	
EXHIBIT C	0
EXHIBIT D	1
EXHIBIT E	1

DECLARATION AND COVENANTS, CONDITIONS, RESTRICTIONS AND RESERVATIONS FOR PATTISON LAKE TOWNHOMES

Jay, A. Kobza and E. Shelley Kobza, First Pacific Development, Ltd., a Washington corporation, and Queentech, U.S.A., a Washington corporation, hereinafter referred to as the "Declarant," the sole owners of the property described herein, make this Declaration pursuant to the provisions of the Washington Condominium Act, Chapter 64.34 of the Revised Code of Washington.

SECTION 1. INTERPRETATION

1.01. Liberal Construction. The provisions of this Declaration shall be liberally construed to effectuate its purpose of creating a uniform plan for the development and operation of this condominium under the provisions of the relevant Washington statutes. It is intended also that, insofar as it affects this Declaration

and condominium, the provisions of the Act referenced herein under which this Declaration is operative, shall be liberally construed to effect the intent of this Declaration.

- **1.02.** Terms Consistent With Act. The terminology used herein is intended to have the meaning set forth in the Act unless the context clearly requires otherwise.
- 1.03. Covenants Running With Land. It is intended that this Declaration (until terminated as provided herein, or as provided in the Act) shall be operative as a set of covenants running with the land, or equitable servitudes, supplementing and interpreting the Act, and operating independently of the Act, should the Act be, in any respect, inapplicable.
- **1.04.** Singular/Plural, Etc. The singular may include the plural, and the masculine may include the feminine, or vice versa, where the context so requires.
- 1.05. Declarant Is Original Owner. The Declarant is the original owner of all units and property and will continue to be deemed the owner thereof except as conveyances or documents changing such ownership regarding specifically described units are filed of record.
- 1.06. Unit and Building Boundaries. In interpreting the Survey Map and Plans, the existing physical boundaries of the building and each condominium unit, as constructed, shall be conclusively presumed to be the correct boundaries.
- 1.07. Captions and Exhibits. Captions given to the various Sections herein are for convenience only and are not intended to modify or affect the meaning of any of the substantive provisions hereof. The various exhibits referred to herein and attached hereto shall be deemed incorporated herein by reference as though fully set forth where such reference is made.
- **1.08.** Increase in Dollar Limits. The dollar amounts specified in Sections 8, 12 and 13, may be increased in the discretion of the Board of Directors.
- **1.09.** Inconsistency with Bylaws. To the extent this Declaration is inconsistent with the Bylaws, the provisions of this Declaration control unless such provisions are contrary to the Act.
- **1.10.** Insignificant Failure. The title to any condominium unit created by this Declaration shall not be affected by any insignificant failure of this Declaration or Survey map and Plans to comply with the Act.
- **1.11. Definitions.** The following definitions shall apply in this Declaration, unless the context requires otherwise:
- **1.11.1.** "The Act" means the Washington Condominium Act (Revised Code of Washington, Chapter 64.34), as amended from time to time.
- **1.11.2.** "Association" or the "Condominium Unit Owners' Association" means all of the unit owners as a profit or non-profit corporation operating in accordance with the Bylaws and with this Declaration as it is recorded, or as either may be amended.
- 1.11.3. "Board of Directors" means the individuals appointed by the Declarant or elected by the Association to manage and administer the property in accordance with the Bylaws of the Association, this Declaration and the Act, after the Declarant or his managing agent no longer provides such management. The term "Board of Directors" shall also refer to the Declarant acting as the Board of Directors during the interim period during which the Declarant manages and administers the property, set forth in Section 7.

- 1.11.4. "Building" means the building or buildings containing the condominium units and related facilities comprising a part of the property.
- 1.11.5. "Bylaws" means the Bylaws of the Association as initially promulgated by the Declarant and as amended from time to time, which with this Declaration provide for the organization of the Association and for the administration of the property.
- **1.11.6.** "Condominium" means the development including real property and improvements which is the subject of this Declaration.
- 1.11.7. "Common Elements" means the portions of the property described as such in this Declaration in which each owner of a unit has an undivided percentage interest. The common elements include all limited common elements.
- **1.11.8.** "Declarant" means the undersigned, the party developing the condominium and signing this Declaration, or the heirs, successors or assigns thereof.
- **1.11.9.** "Declaration" means this instrument, as amended from time to time, by which the property is submitted to provisions of the Act.
- **1.11.10.** "Eligible Mortgagee" means the holder of a mortgage on a unit that has filed with the Secretary of the Association a written request that it be given copies of notices of any action by the Association that requires the consent of the Mortgagees.
- **1.11.11.** "Foreclosure" shall include a judicial and non-judicial foreclosure, a real estate contract forfeiture, and a deed given in lieu of such foreclosure or sale.
- 1.11.12. "Land" means the earth and the free or occupied space for an indefinite distance upward as well as downward, subject to the provisions or limitations contained in Section 2.01 of this Declaration, and subject to limitations upon the use of airspace imposed and rights in the use of the airspace granted, by the laws of the State of Washington or of the United States.
- **1.11.13.** "Limited Common Elements" means those portions of the common elements described in Section 4.
- 1.11.14. "Mortgage" shall mean a mortgage, deed of trust, or real estate contract.
- **1.11.15.** "Mortgagee" shall include a deed of trust beneficiary, a vendor of a real estate contract, and may be a mortgagee of the condominium or a mortgagee of a unit.
- 1.11.16. "Mortgagee of a Unit" means the holder of a mortgage on a unit, which mortgage was recorded simultaneously with or after the recordation of this Declaration. Unless the context requires otherwise, the term "Mortgagee of a Unit" shall also be deemed to include the Mortgagee of the Condominium.
- 1.11.17. "Mortgagee of the Condominium" means the holder of a mortgage on the real property which this Declaration affects, which mortgage was recorded prior to the recordation of this Declaration. The term "Mortgagee of the Condominium" does not include mortgagees of the individual units.
- **1.11.18.** "Person" includes an individual, corporation, partnership, limited partnership association, trust, governmental subdivision or agency, or other legal entity.

- 1.11.19. "Property" means any fee, leasehold or other estate or interest in, over, or under land, including structures, fixtures, and other improvements thereon and easements, rights and interests appurtenant thereto which by custom, usage, or law pass with a conveyance of land although not described in the contract of sale or instrument of conveyance. Property includes parcels, with or without upper or lower boundaries, and spaces that may be filled with air or water.
- 1.11.20. "Survey Map and Plans" means the survey map and the set of plans to be filed simultaneously with this Declaration showing the location, boundaries and other information relating to the land, the buildings and the units, as required by the Act.
- 1.11.21. "Unit" and "Condominium Unit" mean a physical portion of the condominium designated for separate ownership, the boundaries of which are described pursuant to RCW 64.34.216(1) (d). "Separate ownership" includes leasing a unit in a leasehold condominium under a lease that expires contemporaneously with any lease, the expiration or termination of which will remove the unit from the condominium.
- 1.11.22. "Unit Owner" means a Declarant or other person who owns a unit or leases a unit in a leasehold condominium under a lease that expires simultaneously with any lease, the expiration or termination of which will remove the unit from the condominium, but does not include a person who has an interest in a unit solely as security for an obligation. "Unit Owner" means the vendee, not the vendor, of a unit under a real estate contract.

SECTION 2. DESCRIPTION OF LAND, BUILDINGS, AND UNITS

- **2.01.** Land Described. The Declarant is the sole owner of the tract of property legally described in Exhibit "A" hereto on which the buildings and improvements are or are to be located and which is being developed as a condominium.
- **2.02.** Description and Location of the Buildings. As set forth and located on the Survey Map and Plans filed in conjunction with this Declaration, there are three (3) buildings in Phase One of the Condominium. There are three (3) buildings in Phase Two and four (4) buildings in Phase Three.
- **2.03.** Other Improvements. The Condominium Project has a boathouse and dock for the common use of the unit owners.
- **2.04. Designation of Condominium Units.** The designation of each unit in Phase One, and other data concerning its proper identification are set forth in Exhibit "B" and on the Survey Map and Plans filed in conjunction with this Declaration. The Condominium Project contains eight (8) units in Phase One, six (6) units in Phase Two, and twelve (12) units in Phase Three. Data concerning the proper identification of units in Phases Two and Three are set forth in Exhibits "C" and "D".
- **2.05.** Development in Phases. Declarant reserves as Special Declarant and Development Rights the ability to develop the Condominium Project in three (3) phases. As provided herein, upon the completion of Phases Two and Three, each of them will be added to the Condominium Project and become part of the Project.

SECTION 3. DESCRIPTION OF COMMON ELEMENTS

- **3.01.** Description of Common Elements. The common elements consist of the following:
- **3.01.1.** Land. The land above described on which the buildings are situated.
- **3.01.2. Structural Elements.** The foundations, studding, joists, beams, supports, walls (excluding only non-bearing interior partitions of the units), roofs, chimneys and fireplace walls, if any, and all other structural parts of the buildings to the boundaries of the unit under the Act.

- **3.01.3. Central Services.** The wires, pumps, motors, fans, ducts and all other parts or apparatus of any common utility service, such as power, light, gas, hot and cold water, heating, air conditioning, incinerating, elevator and sewer whether they are located in partitions or otherwise, excluding the hot water tanks, baseboard heaters, air conditioners and other such appliances located within individual units, central laundry facilities, sauna facilities, and communication elements, if any.
- **3.01.4.** Access Features. The corridors, lobbies and halls outside the units, stairways, elevators and elevator shafts, and the entrances and exits of the buildings.
- **3.01.5.** Landscaped Areas. The yards, gardens, and landscaped areas which surround the building, and any planters built into or adjacent to the buildings.
- **3.01.6.** Walkways and Driveways. The driveways and walkways providing access to the building and the parking areas.
- **3.01.7.** Areas for Equipment: Equipment. The rooms or areas containing the elevator machinery, electrical, or other building equipment, and any such machinery or equipment itself.
- **3.01.8.** Refuse Disposal. The containers or equipment for refuse disposal, the refuse chutes, and the rooms where they are located or where refuse is placed or stored.
- **3.01.9.** All Other Parts of the Property Necessary or Convenient to the condominium's existence, maintenance and safety, or normally in common use, including the boathouse and dock and unit if any, designated for the use of the building manager in the Survey Maps and Plans.
- **3.01.10.** Portions of Common Elements to be Maintained by Owner. Certain items which are ordinarily considered common elements, such as but not limited to screen doors, window screens, awnings, storm windows, planter boxes, and the like, may, pursuant to a decision of the Board of Directors and specification in the Bylaws, or rules and regulations adopted by the Board of Directors, be designated as items to be furnished and maintained by owners at their individual expense.
- **3.02.** Declarant's Rights to Modify. The Declarant may, within one (1) year from the date of recording this Declaration, modify certain aspects of the common elements to improve their usefulness to the condominium. The Declarant reserves the right to make any such modifications in its sole discretion. This section is not limited in its extent and affects all the common elements.

SECTION 4. DESCRIPTION OF LIMITED COMMON ELEMENTS

- **4.01.** Description of Limited Common Elements. The limited common elements, which are reserved for the use of designated units to the exclusion of the other units, consist of the following:
- **4.01.1.** Balcony or Deck. The balcony or deck accessible from any unit as shown on the Survey Map and Plans. The boundaries of such elements are defined as the interior surfaces of the walls, floor, ceiling, windows, ground, railings, or fence enclosing such elements. If no such enclosure exists, the boundaries shall be as depicted on the Survey Map and Plans.
- **4.01.2. Flues.** The interior of the fireplace flue serving any unit.
- **4.01.3. Driveway.** The driveway leading to the garage for each unit. Unit owners or their guests may park on the driveway so long as they do not interfere with either pedestrian or vehicle traffic.

SECTION 5. PERCENTAGE INTEREST AND VOTING RIGHTS OF EACH CONDOMINIUM UNIT

- **5.01.** Voting Rights and Unit Percentage Interests. Exhibit "E" sets forth the percentage of undivided interest in the common elements and the voting rights for each condominium unit in Phase One. The established percentage interests shall be deemed to be conveyed with and as an encumbrance on the units, although not mentioned in the instrument evidencing the encumbrance or conveyance. The percentage of undivided interest is determined and allocated based on the approximate square footage for each unit.
- **5.02.** Voting Rights and Unit Percentage Interests in Phases Two and Three. If Phase Two is added, the percentage of undivided interest in the common elements and voting rights for each unit in Phases One and Two shall be as set forth on Exhibit "E". If Phase Three is added, the percentage of undivided interest in the common elements and voting rights for each unit in Phases One, Two and Three shall be as set forth in Exhibit "E".

SECTION 6. CONDOMINIUM UNIT OWNERS' ASSOCIATION

- **6.01. Form of Association.** On or before the date the first unit is conveyed, the Condominium Unit Owners Association (the "Association") will be incorporated as either a profit or a non-profit corporation under the laws of the State of Washington. The name of the Association shall be the "Pattison Lake Townhomes Homeowners Association."
- **6.02. Membership.** Each of the unit owners, including the Declarant, shall be a member of the Association and shall be entitled to one membership for each unit so owned.
- **6.03.** Transfer of Membership. The Association membership of each owner (including the Declarant) shall be appurtenant to the unit giving rise to such membership, and shall not be assigned, transferred, pledged, hypothecated, conveyed or alienated in any way except upon the transfer of title to said unit and then only to the transferee of title to such unit. Any attempt to make a prohibited transfer shall be void. Any transfer of title to a unit shall operate automatically to transfer the membership in the Association appurtenant thereto to the new owner.
- **6.04.** Number of Votes. The total voting power of all owners shall be 100 votes, and the total number of votes of the owner or owners (hereinafter referred to collectively as "owner") of any one unit shall be equal to the percentage of undivided interest in the common elements pertaining to such unit as set forth in Sections 5.01, 5.02 and Exhibit "E".
- **6.05.** Voting Owner. The owner of each unit shall designate one representative to represent him in the Association, by written notice to the Board of Directors. A designated representative need not be an owner of a unit. A designation may be revoked at any time by the owner of the unit on written notice to the Board of Directors, and the death or judicially declared incompetence of all persons constituting the owner of a unit shall revoke the designation; provided, however, that such revocation shall not be effective until the Board of Directors has been notified. Where no designation is made, or where a designation has been made, but is revoked and no new designation is made, the designated representative of such unit shall be the group comprised of all persons constituting the owner. If a person owns more than one unit, he shall have the votes for each unit owned. The Declarant shall be the voting owner with respect to any unit owned by it. Natural persons, partnerships, corporations, trusts or other legal entities may own or have an ownership interest in units.
- **6.06. Pledged Votes.** In the event the owner of a unit has pledged his vote regarding special matters to a mortgagee, and written evidence of the pledge has been filed with the Association, only the vote of such mortgagee will be recognized concerning the special matters for which the vote was pledged. This paragraph shall not be amended without the written consent of all the owners and their respective mortgagees.

- **6.07.** Joint Owner Disputes. The vote for a unit must be cast as a single vote, and fractional votes shall not be allowed. In the event that joint owners are unable to agree among themselves as to how their vote or votes shall be cast, they shall lose their right to vote on the matter in question. In the event more than one vote is cast for a particular unit none of said votes shall be counted, and said votes shall be deemed void.
- **6.08.** Annual Meetings. The Association shall hold its annual meeting in the first quarter of each year at such reasonable place and time as may be designated by written notice of the Board of Directors to the owners no less than fifteen (15) days prior to the date fixed for the meeting.
- **6.09.** Special Meetings. A special meeting of the Association may be called by the President, a majority of the Board of Directors, or at the written request of the owners having twenty (20) or more votes. Written notice shall be given to all owners not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the date fixed for the special meeting, in accordance with the Bylaws.
- **6.10. Quorum.** The quorum at an annual or special meeting of the Association shall be the presence, in person or by proxy, of owners having fifty-one (51) or more votes. If a quorum is present at any such meeting, any action may be taken by an affirmative vote of a majority of the total votes present at the meeting, unless otherwise expressly provided herein. In the event a quorum is not present at any meeting, the owners present, though less than a quorum, may adjourn the meeting to a later date and give notice thereof to all the owners in accordance with the notice provisions of this Declaration and at the reconvened meeting the owners present shall constitute a quorum provided they have at least twenty-five (25) votes; provided further, that at such reconvened meeting, no amendment to the Declaration shall be adopted except as provided in Section 19 herein, and no amendment to the Bylaws may be adopted unless owners having sixty (60) or more votes vote in favor of such amendment, and all other requirements of the Bylaws are satisfied.

SECTION 7. ADMINISTRATION DURING INTERIM PERIOD, ELECTION OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS, AND ADOPTION OF BYLAWS

- **7.01.** Adoption of Bylaws. The Declarant shall adopt the initial Bylaws of the Association to provide for the administration of the condominium consistent with this Declaration and the Act.
- **7.02.** Management by Declarant. Prior to the conveyance of the first unit, the Declarant shall appoint the initial directors on the interim Board of Directors of three (3) persons who need not be unit owners. This interim Board of Directors (and the Declarant prior to the appointment of such Board of Directors) shall exercise the rights, duties and functions of the Board of Directors as set forth in this Declaration until the Declarant calls a special meeting of the Association for the purpose of electing new directors to the interim Board of Directors as set forth in Section 7.03; provided that, after appointing the initial directors of the interim Board of Directors, the Declarant in the exercise of its sole discretion may at any time remove such directors and appoint replacement directors except as limited in Section 7.07 below for directors elected by the unit owners other than the Declarant.
- **7.03. Election by Unit Owners.** The Declarant shall call a special meeting of the Association to be held no later than sixty (60) days after the conveyance of twenty-five percent (25%) of the units for the purpose of electing one (1) member to the interim Board of Directors. Such director shall be elected by the majority vote of unit owners other than the Declarant, and shall serve until the final Board of Directors is elected pursuant to Section 7.04.
- **7.04. Election of the Board of Directors.** The Declarant shall call a special meeting of the Association for the purpose of electing the final Board of Directors for Phase One or Phase One and Phase Two to be held no later than the earlier of: (a) three (3) years from the first conveyance of record of a unit in Phase One except as security for a debt; (b) two (2) years from the date of the last conveyance of record of a unit in Phase One except as security for a debt; or (c) sixty (60) days from the date on which the Declarant shall have closed the sale of seventy-five percent (75%) of the units in Phase One. At the special meeting the unit

owners in Phase One shall elect the final Board of Directors consisting of three (3) persons, a majority of whom shall be unit owners, and who shall serve without compensation.

At the first annual meeting following the recording of an amendment adding Phase Three to the condominium, the Board of Directors shall be expanded to five (5) persons, a majority of whom shall be unit owners, and who shall serve without compensation. At this annual meeting, the unit owners shall elect two (2) additional persons to the Board of Directors.

- **7.05.** Term of Directors. The term of office of the directors elected pursuant to Section 7.04 shall be two (2) years, with one (1) director, or three (3) directors after the addition of Phase Three being elected at each annual meeting during even-numbered years, and two (2) directors being elected at each meeting during odd-numbered years. At the special meetings provided for in Section 7.04, the newly elected directors so elected shall, by lot, determine whether each shall have a one or two-year term to stagger the expiration dates of the terms of the appropriate number of directors. Any director may be elected to serve for an additional term or terms.
- **7.06.** Vacancies on Board of Directors. Vacancies on the Board of Directors may be filled by the remaining directors. Any director may be removed and a successor elected for the unexpired portion of his term by a two-thirds vote of the owners present at a special meeting called for such purpose.
- **7.07.** Removal of Directors by Unit Owners. The unit owners, by a two-thirds vote of the voting power in the Association present and entitled to vote at any meeting of the unit owners at which a quorum is present, may remove any member of the Board of Directors with or without cause, other than a member appointed by the Declarant. The Declarant may not remove any member of the Board of Directors elected by the Unit Owners. Prior to the election of the final Board of Directors pursuant to Section 7.04, the unit owners, other than the Declarant, may remove, by a two-thirds vote, any director elected by the unit owners pursuant to Section 7.03.
- **7.08. Quorum.** During Phase One and Two, two (2) members of the Board of Directors shall be required for a quorum. The Board of Directors shall act by majority vote of those present at its meetings where a quorum exists. Meetings may be called, held and conducted in accordance with such rules and regulations as the Board of Directors may adopt. If the Board of Directors expands to five, then three (3) members shall be required for a quorum.
- **7.09.** Officers. The Board of Directors shall elect a President of the Association from among its members, who shall hold office for one (1) year or until his successor is elected and shall preside over both its meetings and those of the Association. The Board of Directors shall also elect a Vice President and a Secretary/Treasurer who shall hold office for one (1) year or until their successors are elected.
- **7.10.** Indemnification. Except directors or officers elected or appointed by the Declarant who breach a fiduciary duly owed to the unit owners, every director and officer shall be indemnified by the Association against all expenses and liabilities, including counsel fees, reasonably incurred by or imposed upon him in connection with any proceeding to which he may be a party, or in which he may become involved, by reason of his being or having been a director or officer of the Association, or any settlement thereof, whether or not he is a director or officer at the time such expenses are incurred, except in such cases where the director or officer is adjudged guilty of willful misfeasance or malfeasance in the performance of his duties; provided that in the event of a settlement, the indemnification provided herein shall apply only when the Board of Directors approves such settlement and reimbursement as being in the best interests of the Association. The foregoing rights of indemnification shall be in addition to and not exclusive of all other rights to which such director or officer may be entitled.
- **7.11.** No Personal Liability. Except as provided in the Act for torts which were committed by the Declarant or for which the Declarant is expressly made liable, and so long as a director, or an Association

committee member, or an Association officer, or Declarant exercising the powers of the Board of Directors, has acted in good faith, without willful or intentional misconduct, upon the basis of such information as may be possessed by such person, then no such person shall be personally liable to any owner, or to any other party, including the Association, for any damage, loss or prejudice suffered or claimed on account of any act, omission, error or negligence of such person; provided, that this section shall not apply where the consequences of such act, omission, error or negligence are covered by insurance obtained by the Board of Directors.

7.12. Amendment of Bylaws. The Bylaws may be amended, in whole or in part, by the Board of Directors or by vote of unit owners having sixty percent (60%) of the voting power at any annual meeting or special meeting called for that purpose. The Board of Directors shall not amend or repeal any Bylaws adopted by the owners; provided that the owners shall not amend the Bylaws without the Declarant's written consent until the Declarant has closed the sale of seventy-five percent (75%) of the units.

SECTION 8. AUTHORITY AND DUTIES OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

- **8.01.** Authority of the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors, for the benefit of the condominium and the owners, shall enforce the provisions of this Declaration and of the Bylaws, shall have all powers and authority permitted to the Board of Directors under the Act and this Declaration, and shall acquire and pay for out of the common expense fund, hereinafter provided for, all goods and services requisite for the proper functioning of the condominium, including but not limited to the following:
- **8.01.1.** Utilities. All necessary utility services for the common elements and all such services for the limited common elements and the units if not separately metered or charged, in which case, the Board of Directors may by reasonable formula allocate a portion of such expense to each such unit involved as part of its common expenses.
- **8.01.2.** Insurance. Policies of insurance or bonds providing coverage for fire and other hazards, liability for personal injury and property damage, and for fidelity of Association officers and other employees, as the same are more fully required hereafter and in the Bylaws.
- **8.01.3.** Additions to Common Elements. Additions or improvements to the common elements not provided by the Declarant.
- **8.01.4.** Workmen's Compensation Insurance. Workmen's compensation insurance to the extent necessary to comply with any applicable laws.
- **8.01.5.** Manager. The services of a person or firm to manage the building (herein called the "Manager") to the extent it deems advisable as well as such other personnel as are necessary in its opinion for the proper operation of the condominium. The Board of Directors may delegate any of its duties, powers or functions to the Manager, provided that any such delegation shall be under a written contract permitting termination by the Association, for cause, upon 30 days' written notice and also permitting termination by either party without cause or payment of a termination fee, on 90 days' written notice, and containing such other terms and conditions as the Board of Directors may determine. A contract for management may not be for a term in excess of one (1) year, renewable by agreement of the parties for successive one-year periods. The members of the Board of Directors shall not be liable for any omission or improper exercise by the Manager of any such duty, power or function so delegated.
- **8.01.6. Professional Services.** The legal and accounting services necessary or proper for the operation of the project or enforcement of this Declaration, the Bylaws and the Association rules and regulations.

- **8.01.7.** Maintenance. The painting, maintenance, repair and all landscaping and gardening work for the common elements and limited common elements, exclusive of the balconies and decks adjacent to the units. Such balconies and decks may be maintained, painted or repaired with the use of Association funds if the Board of Directors, in its discretion, determines that such use of funds is advisable.
- **8.01.8. Furnishings.** Such furnishings and equipment (and maintenance of such items) for the common elements, as it shall select.
- **8.01.9.** Other Necessary Expenditures. Any other materials, supplies, structural alterations, furniture, labor, services, insurance, taxes or assessments which the Board of Directors is required to secure or pay for pursuant to the terms of this Declaration, the Bylaws, or under law, or which, in its opinion, is necessary or proper for the operation of the Condominium, or for the enforcement of this Declaration or the Bylaws; provided that if any such services are provided for particular units, the cost thereof shall be specially assessed to the owners of such units and shall be immediately due and payable to the Association.
- **8.01.10.** Liens. The Board of Directors may also pay any amount necessary to discharge any lien or encumbrance levied against the entire property or any part thereof which may or is claimed, in the opinion of the Board of Directors, to constitute a lien against the property or against the common elements, rather than merely against the interest therein of particular owners. Where one or more owners are responsible for the existence of such lien, they shall be jointly and severally liable for the cost of discharging it, and any costs and expense incurred by the Board of Directors by reason of such lien or liens shall be assessed against the owners and the units responsible to the extent of their responsibility and shall be immediately due and payable to the Association.
- **8.01.11.** Repair of Unit. The maintenance and repair of any unit, if (1) such maintenance or repair is necessary, in the discretion of the Board of Directors, to protect or preserve the appearance and value of the common elements or any other portion of the property, and (2) the owner of said unit has failed or refused to perform the maintenance or repair within a reasonable time after written notice of the necessity of the maintenance or repair is delivered to the owner by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors shall levy a special assessment against such unit and the owner thereof for the cost of the maintenance or repair and the same shall be immediately due and payable to the Association.
- **8.02.** Limitations on Board of Directors' Authority. Despite the foregoing, the Board of Directors shall not have the authority to acquire and pay for out of the common expense fund capital additions and improvements (other than for purposes of restoring, repairing or replacing portions of the common elements) having a total cost in excess of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00) without first obtaining the affirmative vote of the owners holding a majority of the voting power represented at a meeting called for such purpose, or if no such meeting is held, then the written consent of the owners having not less than fifty-one (51) votes; provided that any expenditure or contract for capital additions or improvements in excess of Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000.00) must be approved by the owners having not less than seventy-five (75) votes.
- **8.03.** No For-Profit Business. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to give the Board of Directors authority to conduct an active business for profit on behalf of the owners.
- **8.04.** Exclusive Right to Contract. The Board of Directors shall have the exclusive right to contract for all goods and services, the payment for which is to be made from the common expense fund.
- **8.05.** No Structural Changes Without Authorization. The Board of Directors shall not make any structural changes in the building without the approval by a vote of the owners holding no less than seventy-five (75) votes. No structural change which affects a condominium unit shall be made except with the approval of the owner and any first mortgagee of the unit affected.

- **8.06.** Acquisition of Property. The Board of Directors may, from common funds of the Association, acquire and hold in the name of the Association, for the benefit of the owners, tangible and intangible personal property and real property and interests therein, and may dispose of the same by sale or otherwise; and the beneficial interest in such property shall be owned by the owners in the same proportion as their respective interests in the common elements, and such property shall thereafter be held, sold, leased, rented, mortgaged or otherwise dealt with for the benefit of the common fund of the Association as the Board of Directors may direct. The Board of Directors shall not, however, in any case acquire by lease or purchase real or personal property valued in excess of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00) without first obtaining the affirmative vote of the owners holding a majority of the voting power represented at a meeting called for such purpose, or if no such meeting is held then the written consent of the owners having not less than fifty-one (51) votes, or valued in excess of Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000.00) without first obtaining the affirmative vote of the owners having not less than seventy-five (75) votes.
- **8.07.** Authorization to Board of Directors. In the event the moneys in the common expense fund are insufficient to pay the expenditures provided for herein, the Board of Directors is authorized to borrow money to meet such expenditures on behalf of the Association and, to secure the repayment thereof encumber (subject to the limitations set forth in this Declaration) any portion of the common elements not necessary for the habitability of any unit. Prior to encumbering any common elements, however, the Board of Directors shall obtain all necessary approvals of unit owners under the Act.
- 8.08. Limitation on Liability of Directors. To the extent permitted by law, the members of the Board of Directors and the Association shall not be liable for any failure of any utility or other service to be obtained and paid for by the Board of Directors hereunder, or for injury or damage to person or property caused by the elements or by another owner or person; or resulting from electricity, water, rain, dust or sand which may leak or flow from outside or from any parts of the building, or from any of its pipes, drains, conduits, appliances or equipment, or from any other cause or place, or resulting from loss, damage or theft of articles used or stored by owners on the property or in units. No diminution or abatement of assessments shall be claimed or allowed for inconveniences or discomfort arising from the making of repairs or improvements to the common elements, or from any action taken to comply with any law, ordinance or orders of a governmental authority. This Section shall not be interpreted to impose any form of liability by any implication upon the Board of Directors or upon the Association. This Section also extends to the Declarant exercising the powers of the Board of Directors during the initial period of operation of the Association and condominium.
- **8.09.** Entry For Repair. The Board of Directors may enter any unit when necessary in connection with any maintenance or construction for which the Board of Directors is responsible. Such entry shall be made with as little inconvenience to the owner as practicable, and any damage caused thereby shall be repaired by the Board of Directors at the expense of the common expense fund. The Board of Directors shall be provided with door keys and burglar alarm keys for each unit to facilitate access in an emergency.
- **8.10.** Notice of Conveyances Required. The right of an owner to sell, transfer, or otherwise convey his unit shall not be subject to any right of approval, disapproval, first refusal, or similar restriction by the Association or the Board of Directors, or anyone acting on their behalf. An owner intending to sell a unit shall deliver a written notice to the Board of Directors, at least two weeks before closing, specifying the unit being sold; the name and address of the purchaser, of the closing agent, and of the title insurance company insuring the purchaser's interest; and the estimated closing date. The Board of Directors shall have the right to notify the purchaser, the title insurance company, and the closing agent of the amount of unpaid assessments and charges outstanding against the unit, whether or not such information is requested.

SECTION 9. COMMON EXPENSE ASSESSMENTS ACCORDING TO BUDGET

9.01. Estimated Expenses. The Board of Directors shall have power to levy assessments against all units for the purpose of creating and replenishing a common expense fund with which to pay "common expenses" as that term is defined in the Act and any other expenditures which the Board of Directors is herein authorized to make. After the initial assessment, all subsequent assessments shall be made against all units at least

annually based on a budget adopted at least annually by the Board of Directors and levied in proportion to percentage interest in common elements of the respective units as shown in Exhibit "E". Within thirty (30) days prior to the beginning of each calendar year, or such other fiscal year as the Board of Directors may adopt, the Board of Directors shall estimate the charges (including common expenses, and any special charges for particular units) to be paid during such year; shall make provision for creating, funding and maintaining reasonable reserves for contingencies and operations, as well as for repair, replacement and acquisition of common elements; and shall take into account any expected income and any surplus available from the prior year's operating fund. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing but in furtherance thereof, the Board of Directors shall also create a reserve fund for replacement of those common elements facilities which may reasonably be expected to require replacement prior to the end of the useful life of the building. The Board of Directors shall calculate the contributions to said reserve fund from the regular monthly assessments so that there are sufficient funds therein to replace each common elements facility covered by the fund at the end of the estimated useful life of each such common elements facility. The Declarant may at any suitable time, but not later than the date of conveyance of the first unit, establish the first such estimate. If the sum estimated and budgeted at any time proves inadequate for any reason (including non-payment for any reason of any unit owner's assessment), the Board of Directors may at any time levy a further assessment, which shall be assessed to the owners in like proportions until an assessment is made in accordance with this Section 9. The Declarant shall pay all common expenses until the Board of Directors has made an assessment pursuant to this Section 9.

- **9.02.** Other Charges. The Board of Directors may, in its sole discretion, impose and collect charges for the following additional items, which shall be enforceable as assessments:
- **9.02.1.** Payments, fees, or other charges for the use, rental, or operation of the common elements, other than limited common elements described in Section 4 of this Declaration, and for services provided to unit owners;
- **9.02.2.** Charges for late payment of assessments established by the Board of Directors and, after notice and an opportunity to be heard by the Board of Directors or by such representative designated by the Board of Directors and in accordance with such procedures as provided in this Declaration or the Bylaws or rules and regulations adopted by the Board of Directors, levy reasonable fines in accordance with a previously established schedule adopted by the Board of Directors and furnished to the unit owners for violations of the declaration, bylaws, and rules and regulations of the Association;
- **9.02.3.** Reasonable charges for the preparation and recording of amendments to the Declaration, resale certificates, and statements of unpaid assessments.
- **9.03.** Payment by Owners. Each owner shall be obligated to pay his share of the common expenses and other charges made pursuant to this Section 9 to the Secretary/Treasurer for the Association in equal monthly installments on or before the first day of each month during such year, or in such other reasonable manner as the Board of Directors shall designate. Any unpaid assessments shall bear interest at the rate of twelve percent (12%) per annum or such higher rate established by the Board of Directors from the due date until paid. Unpaid assessments shall constitute a lien upon the unit which has not paid its respective share thereof from the due date until paid.
- **9.04.** Separate Accounts. The Board of Directors shall require the Association to maintain separate accounts for current operations, reserves, and a special separate reserve account for payment of insurance. Each month the Board of Directors shall first deposit to the insurance reserve account that portion of the common expense assessment necessary to pay at least one-twelfth of the total cost of all of the insurance policies regarding the condominium project and such insurance reserve account shall be held separate and inviolate until utilized for payment of insurance premiums. Thereafter, the remainder of the common expense assessment collected may be utilized for payment of other expenses or deposited or credited to other accounts.

Any expenditure of reserve funds shall require the signature of at least two persons who are officers or directors of the Association.

- **9.05.** Failure to Assess Not Waiver. Any failure by the Board of Directors or the Association before the expiration of any year to fix the estimated cash requirements and assessments hereunder for that or the next year, shall not be deemed a waiver or modification in any respect of the provision of this Declaration, or a release of the owner from the obligation to pay the assessments, or any installment thereof, for that or any subsequent year, but the assessment fixed for the preceding year shall continue until a new assessment is fixed.
- **9.06.** Recordkeeping. The Board of Directors shall cause to be kept detailed, accurate records, according to generally accepted accounting principles, of the receipts and expenditures of the Association, specifying and itemizing the maintenance and repair expenses of the common elements and any other expense incurred. The records shall be sufficiently detailed to enable the Association to comply with its duties under RCW 64.34.372 and RCW 64.34.425. All financial and other records shall be made reasonably available for examination by any unit owner and the owner's authorized agents.
- **9.07.** Declarant Liability. The assessments provided for in this Declaration shall be imposed on units owned by the Declarant and affiliates of the Declarant (as defined in the Act) on the same basis as imposed on all other units, regardless of whether Declarant-owned units are vacant or have been sold, leased or rented.
- 9.08. Initial Working Capital. The Declarant shall establish a working capital fund at least equal to two months estimated common charges for each unit. Any amounts paid into this fund shall not be considered as advanced payments of regular assessments. Each unit's share of the working capital fund shall be collected at the time the sale of the unit is closed or when control of the Project is transferred to the Association, which ever is earlier. When control of the Project is transferred, the working capital fund shall be transferred to the Association for deposit to a segregated fund. The Declarant shall not use any of the working capital funds to defray its expenses, reserve contributions, or construction costs or to make up any budget deficits while it is in control of the Association. When units are initially sold, the Declarant may use funds collected at closing to reimburse itself for funds it paid to the Association for each unsold unit's share of the working capital fund.

SECTION 10. COLLECTION OF ASSESSMENTS

10.01. Lien Indebtedness. Unpaid assessments (imposed pursuant to Section 9) shall be the separate, joint and several personal debts of the owner or purchaser by voluntary conveyance of units for which the same are assessed. Suit to recover a money judgment for unpaid assessments shall be maintainable without foreclosing or waiving the lien securing same. The amount of any assessment against a unit, plus interest as set forth herein and costs and attorneys' fees pursuant to Section 10.03 shall constitute a lien upon such unit prior to all other liens, except (a) liens and encumbrances recorded before the recording of the Declaration; (b) a mortgage on the unit recorded before the date on which the assessment sought to be enforced became delinquent; and (c) liens for real property taxes and other governmental assessments or charges against the unit. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the lien for assessments for common expenses excluding amounts for capital improvements shall be prior to the mortgages specified in (b) of this section if it is foreclosed judicially pursuant to section 10.02.04. Such priority is limited to assessments coming due within the six (6) month period prior to the date of any foreclosure sale or the date a declaration of foreclosure is recorded in a real estate contract forfeiture. Such priority shall be reduced by up to three (3) months if the Association fails to give written notice of delinquency to an eligible mortgagee or a mortgagee holding a first position mortgage on a unit who has requested in writing the right to receive such notice.

10.02. Collection of Delinquent Assessments. The Board of Directors shall enforce collection of any delinquent assessment in the following manner, or in any other manner permitted by law:

- 10.02.1. Security Deposit. Should an owner be chronically delinquent in paying any assessments, the Board of Directors may, in its discretion, require such owner from time to time to make a security deposit not in excess of three (3) months' estimated monthly assessments, which may be collected in the same manner as other assessments. Such deposit shall be held in a separate fund, credited to such owner, and resort may be made thereto at any time when an owner is ten (10) days or more delinquent in paying his monthly or other assessments.
- 10.02.2. Action to Foreclose. The Board of Directors may commence an action to foreclose a lien for assessments made pursuant to Section 9 and in any such action shall be entitled to recover attorneys' fees and costs pursuant to Section 10.03, and shall further be entitled to seek the appointment of a receiver as provided in the Act. The judgment in the action foreclosing the lien shall be for an amount equal to all delinquent assessments and advances, plus all costs and expenses in connection with such action and any receivership, including a reasonable sum as attorneys' fees and for the cost, if any, of obtaining a title report.
- 10.02.3. Non-judicial Foreclosure. The Board of Directors may commence an action to foreclose a lien for assessments non-judicially pursuant to RCW 61.24 as permitted by RCW 64.34.364(9), and in such foreclosure may recover its reasonable attorneys fees and all costs and expenses reasonably incurred in the preparation or prosecution of such foreclosure. For the purposes of permitting such non-judicial foreclosure: (a) the Condominium is granted in trust to Transnation Title Insurance Company (herein the "Trustee") to secure the unit owners' respective obligations to pay assessments when due; (b) the Trustee is granted the power to sell the individual units; (c) the units are not used principally for agricultural or farming purposes; and (d) the foregoing power of sale shall be operative with respect to any unit if the owner of that unit fails to pay assessments with respect to any unit when due.
- 10.03. Attorneys' Fees and Costs. The Association shall be entitled to recover any costs and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred in connection with the collection of delinquent assessments, whether or not such collection activities result in suit being commenced or prosecuted to judgment. In addition, the Association shall be entitled to recover costs and reasonable attorneys' fees if it prevails on appeal and in the enforcement of a judgment.
- 10.04. Liability of Mortgagee. In the event the Mortgagee of the Condominium obtains any unsold units as a result of the foreclosure of the mortgage covering the condominium or if after initial sale the mortgagee reacquires any unit, or if at any time the mortgagee retains any unit and grants or leases the same, the mortgagee shall be liable for the normal assessments for such unit, provided that except as provided in Section 10.01 the mortgagee will not be liable for any past-due assessments which accrued or became due prior to the time the mortgagee obtained possession of a unit by foreclosure. Any other mortgagee who obtains possession of a unit through foreclosure shall not be liable for assessments which accrued prior to such right of possession, except to the extent provided in Section 10.01 above.

SECTION 11. REGULATION OF USES

- 11.01. Residential Use. The building and units shall be used for single family residential purposes only, on an ownership, rental or lease basis; and for the common social, recreational and other reasonable uses normally incident to such purposes. The building and units may also be used for the purpose of operating and managing the condominium. Determination of reasonableness and whether or not a use is incident to residential uses shall be made by the Board of Directors and shall be binding on all owners. The Board of Directors may by rule or regulation specify the limits of this use in general and also in particular cases.
- 11.02. Facilities, Required By Declarant. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Declaration, the Declarant, its agents, employees and contractors, may maintain during the period of completion of the condominium and until the Declarant has sold all units, reasonably necessary construction facilities, one model unit on each level of the building, a business or sales office on the street level, signs and storage facilities.

- 11.03. Parking. Parking spaces are restricted to use for parking of operative automobiles. Other items and equipment may be parked or kept therein only subject to the rules and regulations of the Association. The Board of Directors may require removal of any inoperative or unsightly vehicle, and any other equipment or item not stored in parking spaces in accordance with this provision. If the same is not removed, the Board of Directors may cause removal at the risk and expense of the owner thereof. The use of all parking areas is also subject to rules and regulations adopted for the Association.
- 11.04. Driveways, Walkways, etc. Driveways, walkways, halls, corridors, stairways and other portions of the common elements and facilities used for access shall be used exclusively for normal ingress and egress, and no obstructions shall be placed therein unless permitted by the Board of Directors or the Association's rules and regulations.

11.05. Maintenance and Modification of Units and Limited Common Elements.

- 11.05.1. Maintenance of Unit. Each unit owner shall, at his sole expense, keep the interior of his unit, all parts of its related limited common elements and the equipment, appliances, and appurtenances relating thereto, in good order, condition, repair and appearance. Each unit owner shall be responsible for the maintenance, repair or replacement of any plumbing fixtures, water heaters, fans, heating or other equipment, fireplace flues, electrical fixtures or appliances which may be in, or are part of, his unit.
- 11.05.2. Right to Modify Unit. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each unit owner may, at his sole cost and expense, maintain, repair, paint, or finish, refinish or change surfacing of the interior surfaces of the ceilings, floors, window frames, doors, trim, and the perimeter walls of his unit; provided that hard surface flooring not originally installed may not be installed without the prior written approval of the Board of Directors. Each unit owner may alter, substitute, add or remove any fixtures attached to said ceilings, floors or walls. This section shall not be construed to permit interference with or damage to the structural integrity of the building or interference with the use and enjoyment of the common elements, or of the other units, or to authorize, without Board of Directors' approval and compliance with the requirements of this Declaration, intrusion into the common elements, or any waste.
- 11.05.3. Appearance of Limited Common Elements. Notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 11.05.1 and 11.05.2, unit owners may not modify, paint or otherwise decorate, or in any way alter their respective limited common elements without prior approval of the Board of Directors and in all events must act pursuant to the Association's rules and regulations. The Board of Directors may in whole or in part assume the maintenance for limited common elements.
- 11.06. Exterior Appearance. In order to preserve the uniform appearance of the building, and the common elements, particularly those visible to the public, the Board of Directors may require and provide for the painting and finishing of the building, balconies, decks or other common elements, and prescribe the type and color of the surfaces and finishes. It may prohibit, require or regulate any modification or decoration of the building, balconies, decks or other common elements, including any such items as screens, doors, awnings, rails or other portions of each unit and the building visible from the exterior. The Board of Directors may regulate and control the items stored in or used on the limited common elements in order to preserve the good appearance and condition of the entire condominium. In addition, this regulatory power extends to the control of the color of draperies and underdrapes or drapery linings of each unit.
- 11.07. Uses Affecting Insurance. The unit owners shall not permit anything to be done or kept in the units or in the common elements which will increase the insurance premiums for the condominium or result in the cancellation of insurance on any part of the condominium without the consent of the Board of Directors.
- 11.08. Signs. No signs of any kind shall be displayed to the public view on or from any unit or from the common elements without the consent of the Board of Directors or pursuant to the Association's rules and regulations.

- 11.09. Animals. The facilities and surroundings of the condominium are not designed for and are not reasonably appropriate for the maintenance of large pets or animals, and therefore, all such are prohibited; provided, however that the Board of Directors may adopt rules and regulations permitting cats, small dogs and similar household pets. The Board of Directors may at any time require the removal of any animal that it, in its sole discretion, finds unreasonably disturbing to other owners and may exercise this authority for specific animals even though other animals are permitted to remain.
- 11.10. Offensive Activity. No noxious or offensive activity shall be carried on in any unit or common elements, nor shall anything be done therein which may be or become an annoyance or nuisance to other unit owners, or which would be in violation of any laws.
- 11.11. Construction Work Common Elements. The common elements shall not be reconstructed, rebuilt, altered, removed or replaced except by the Association acting through the Board of Directors acting in accordance with the Act, this Declaration, and the Bylaws.
- 11.12. Rentals. No unit owner may lease or rent less than his entire unit, and the terms of any such lease or rental agreement shall be subject to and incorporate the provisions of this Declaration and the Bylaws. All leases or rental agreements shall be in writing and a copy thereof shall be filed with the Board of Directors. Owners may not lease their units for transient or hotel purposes. Other than the foregoing, there shall be no limitation on an owner's right to lease his unit.
- 11.13. Ownership Limit. The owner or owners of a unit in Pattison Lake Townhomes shall not own more than one unit in the Condominium. Any dual ownership, which exists at the date of adoption of this covenant, shall terminate upon the sale by the owner of either unit. Such owner may not sell both units to the same person.

Reviser's Note: This section, 11.13, was adopted by amendment, approved by 84.74% of the homeowners voting therein. The amendment was formally adopted January 31, 2005.

SECTION 12. INSURANCE

- **12.01. Insurance Coverage.** Not later than the time of the first conveyance of a unit the Board of Directors shall obtain and maintain at all times as a common expense an insurance policy or policies and bonds as follows:
- 12.01.1. Fire Insurance, with extended coverage (including vandalism, malicious mischief, sprinkler leakage, debris removal, cost of demolition, windstorm and water damage) endorsement, in an amount as near as practicable to the full insurable current replacement value (without deduction for depreciation) of the common elements and the units, with the Association as the named insured, or such other fire and casualty insurance as the Board of Directors shall determine to give substantially equal or greater protection insuring the owners and their mortgagees, as their interests may appear. Said policy or policies shall provide for separate protection for each unit to the full insurable replacement value thereof (limited as above provided), and a separate loss payable endorsement, in favor of the mortgagee or mortgagees of each unit, if any, and further, a separate loss payable clause in favor of the Mortgagee of the Condominium, if any. Certificates of insurance shall be issued to each unit owner and mortgagee upon request.
- 12.01.2. General Comprehensive Liability Insurance insuring the Board of Directors of the Association, the owners, Declarant and Manager against any liability to the public or to the owners of units and their invitees, or tenants, incident to the ownership or use of the common elements (including but not limited to owned and non-owned automobile liability, water damage, host liquor liability, liability for property of others and, if applicable, elevator collision, and garage keeper's liability). The amount of such insurance shall be determined by the Board of Directors after consultation with insurance consultants, but not less than \$1,000,000.00 covering all claims for personal injury and/or property damage arising out of a single

occurrence (such policy limits to be reviewed at least annually by the Board of Directors and increased in its discretion).

- 12.01.3. Fidelity bonds naming the members of the Board of Directors, the Manager and its employees and such other persons as may be designated by the Board of Directors as principals and the Association as obligee, in an amount equal to the maximum amount of funds that will be in the custody of the Association or the Manager at any time while the bond is in force, but in no event less than one-half of the total estimated cash (including reserves) to be collected as assessments each year. Such fidelity bonds shall contain waivers of any defense based upon the exclusion of persons who serve without compensation from any definition of "employee" or similar term.
- 12.01.4. Insurance against loss of personal property of the Association by fire, theft and other losses, with deductible provisions as the Board of Directors deems advisable.
- **12.01.5.** If the condominium has central heating or cooling, a liability policy at least equal to the lesser of \$2,000,000 per accident or the insurable value of the building(s) housing the boiler or machinery.
- 12.01.6. Such other insurance as the Board of Directors deems advisable; provided, that notwithstanding any other provisions herein, the Association shall continuously maintain in effect such casualty, flood and liability insurance and a fidelity bond meeting the insurance and fidelity bond requirements for condominium projects established by Federal National Mortgage Association, Government National Mortgage Association, Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, Veteran's Administration or other governmental or quasi-governmental agencies involved in the secondary mortgage market so long as any such agency is a mortgagee or owner of a unit within the condominium, except to the extent such coverage is not available or has been waived in writing by such agency.
- 12.02. Owner's Additional Insurance. Each owner shall obtain additional insurance respecting his unit as contemplated under RCW 64.34.352(5) at his own expense; no owner shall, however, be entitled to exercise his right to maintain insurance coverage in any manner which would decrease the amount which the Board of Directors, or any trustee for the Board of Directors, on behalf of all of the owners, will realize under any insurance policy which the Board of Directors may have in force on the condominium at any particular time. Each owner is required to and agrees to notify the Board of Directors of all improvements by the owner to his unit the value of which is in excess of One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000). Each owner is hereby required to file a copy of such individual policy or policies with the Board of Directors within thirty (30) days after purchase of such insurance, and the Board of Directors shall immediately review its effect with its insurance broker, agent or carrier.
- 12.03. Insurance Proceeds. Insurance proceeds for damage or destruction to any part of the property shall be paid to the Board of Directors on behalf of the Association which shall hold such proceeds in trust for each unit owner and their first mortgage holders, as their interests may appear, and shall segregate such proceeds from other funds of the Association for use and payment as provided for in Section 13. The Association acting through its Board of Directors shall have the authority to settle and compromise any claim under insurance obtained by the Association, and the insurer may accept a release and discharge of liability made by the Board of Directors on behalf of the named insureds under the policy.
- **12.04.** Additional Provisions. The Board of Directors shall, to the extent they are reasonably available, obtain insurance policies containing (or omitting, as indicated below) the following provisions:
- **12.04.1.** Contribution. A provision that the liability of the insurer thereunder is primary and shall not be affected by, and that the insurer shall not claim any right of set-off, counterclaim, apportionment, proration, or contribution by reason of, any other insurance obtained by or for any unit owner or any mortgagee;

- **12.04.2. Matters Association Cannot Control.** No provision relieving the insurer from liability for loss because of any act or neglect of unit owners which is not within the scope of a unit owner's authority to act on behalf of the Association or because of any failure of the Association to comply with any warranty or condition regarding any portion of the property over which the Association has no control;
- 12.04.3. Subrogation. A waiver of subrogation by the insurer for any and all claims against the Association, the owner of any condominium unit and/or their respective household members, agents, employees or tenants, and of any defenses based upon co-insurance or upon invalidity arising from the acts of the insured.
- **12.04.4.** Restoration Limited. A provision prohibiting the insurer from electing to restore damage in lieu of making a cash settlement, without first obtaining the written approval of the Association, or, if the Association is a party to an insurance agreement, the written approval of the trustee.
- 12.04.5. Cancellation. A provision that the insurer issuing the policy may not modify the amount or the extent of the coverage of the policy or cancel or refuse to renew the policy unless the insurer has complied with all applicable provisions of Chapter 48.18 RCW pertaining to the cancellation or non-renewal of contracts of insurance.
- **12.04.6. Inflation Endorsement.** An Inflation Guard Endorsement, if available, which increases coverage and policy limits to the same extent inflation causes the value of the dollar to decrease.

SECTION 13. DAMAGE OR DESTRUCTION; RECONSTRUCTION

- 13.01. Initial Board of Directors' Determinations. In the event of damage or destruction to any part of the property, the Board of Directors shall promptly, and in all events within twenty (20) days after the date of damage or destruction, make the following determinations with respect thereto employing such advice as the Board of Directors deems advisable:
- **13.01.1. Extent of Damages.** The nature and extent of the damage or destruction, together with an inventory of the improvements and property directly affected thereby.
- 13.01.2. Estimates. A reasonably reliable estimate of the cost to repair and restore the damage and destruction, which estimate shall, if reasonably practicable, be based upon two or more firm bids obtained from responsible contractors.
- **13.01.3. Insurance Proceeds.** The anticipated insurance proceeds, if any, to be available from insurance covering the loss based on the amount paid or initially offered by the insurer.
- **13.01.4.** Cost in Excess of Insurance. The amount, if any, that the estimated cost of repair and restoration exceeds the anticipated insurance proceeds therefore and the amount of assessment to each unit if such excess is paid as a maintenance expense and specially assessed against all the units in proportion to their percentage of interest in the common elements.
- **13.01.5.** Recommendation. The Board of Directors' recommendation whether or not such damage or destruction should be repaired or restored.
- 13.02. Notice of Damage or Destruction. The Board of Directors shall promptly, and in all events within sixty (60) days after the date of damage or destruction, provide each owner and each mortgagee who has theretofore requested special notice, with a written notice summarizing the initial Board of Directors' determinations made under Section 13.01. If the Board of Directors fails to do so within said sixty (60) days, then any owner or mortgagee may make the determinations required under Section 13.01 and give the notice required under this Section 13.02.

13.03. Definitions:

- 13.03.1. Restoration. As used in this Section 13, the words "repair," "reconstruct," "rebuild" or "restore" shall mean restoring the improvements to substantially the same condition in which they existed prior to the damage or destruction, with each unit and the common elements having substantially the same vertical and horizontal boundaries as before. Modifications to conform to then applicable governmental rules and regulations or available means of construction may be made.
- 13.03.2. Emergency Work. As used in this Section 13, the term "emergency work" shall mean that work which the Board of Directors deems reasonably necessary to avoid further damage, destruction or substantial diminution in value to the improvements and to reasonably protect the owners from liability from the condition of the site.

13.04. Restoration by Board of Directors.

- 13.04.1. Board of Directors Shall Restore. Unless prior to the commencement of repair and restoration work (other than emergency work referred to in Section 13.03.2) (1) the owners shall have decided not to repair and reconstruct in accordance with the provisions of either Section 13.05.3 or 13.06.3, (2) such repair or restoration work would be illegal under any state or local health or safety statute or ordinance, or (3) the condominium is terminated pursuant to RCW 64.34, as amended, the Board of Directors shall promptly repair and restore the damage or destruction. The Board of Directors shall use the available insurance proceeds therefor, and pay for the actual cost of repair and restoration in excess of insurance proceeds as a common expense which shall be specially assessed against all units in proportion to their percentages of interest in the common elements.
- 13.04.2. Authority to Contract. The Board of Directors shall have the authority to employ architects and attorneys, advertise for bids, let contracts to contractors and others, and to take such other action as is reasonably necessary to effectuate the repair and restoration. Contracts for such repair and restoration shall be awarded when the Board of Directors, by means of insurance proceeds and sufficient assessments, has made provision for the cost thereof. The Board of Directors may further authorize the insurance carrier to proceed with repair and restoration upon satisfaction of the Board of Directors that such work will be appropriately carried out.
- 13.04.3. Insurance Trustee. The Board of Directors may enter into a written agreement in recordable form with any reputable financial institution or trust or escrow company that such firm or institution shall act as an insurance trustee to collect the insurance proceeds and carry out the provisions of this Section 13. Any such insurance trustee shall have the exclusive authority to negotiate losses under any policy providing such property or liability insurance.
- 13.05. Limited Damage; Assessment Under \$5.000. If the amount of the estimated assessment determined under Section 13.01.4 does not exceed Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) for any one unit then the provisions of this Section 13.05 shall apply:
- 13.05.1. Special Meeting of Association. The Board of Directors may, but shall not be required to, call a special owners' meeting to consider such repair and restoration work, which notice shall be given simultaneously with the notice required to be given by the Board of Directors under Section 13.02 above. If the Board of Directors shall fail to call such meeting, then the requisite number of owners, within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the notice given by the Board under Section 13.02 above, or the expiration of the sixty (60) day period for notice described in Section 13.02, whichever is less, may call a special owners' meeting to consider such repair and restoration work. Any meeting held pursuant to this Section 13.05.1 shall be called by written notice and shall be convened not less than ten (10) nor more than twenty (20) days after the date of the notice of meeting.

- 13.05.2. No Restoration Work Prior to Meeting. Except for emergency work, no repair and restoration work shall be commenced until after the expiration of the notice period set forth in Section 13.05.1 and until after the conclusion of said special meeting if such meeting is called within said notice period.
- 13.05.3. Vote Required Not to Rebuild. A unanimous decision of all the unit owners with units or assigned limited common elements which will not be rebuilt, and at least eighty (80) votes from all unit owners will be required to avoid the provisions of Section 13.04.1 and to determine not to repair and restore the damage and destruction; provided, that the failure of the Board of Directors or the requisite number of owners to call for a special meeting at the time or in the manner set forth in Section 13.05 shall be deemed a unanimous decision to undertake such work.
- 13.06. Major Damage; Assessment Over \$5,000. If the amount of the estimated assessment determined under Section 13.01.4 exceeds Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) for any one unit, then the provisions of this Section 13.06 shall apply:
- 13.06.1. Special Meeting of Association. The Board of Directors shall promptly, and in all events within sixty (60) days after the date of damage or destruction, provide written notice of a special owners' meeting to consider repair and restoration of such damage or destruction, which notice shall be delivered with the notice required to be provided under Section 13.02 above. If the Board of Directors fails to do so within said sixty (60) day period, then notwithstanding the provisions of this Declaration or the Bylaws with respect to calling special meetings, any owner (the provisions of Section 6.06, notwithstanding) may within fifteen (15) days after the expiration of said sixty (60) day period, call a special meeting of the owners to consider repair and restoration of such damage or destruction by providing written notice of such meeting to all owners and mortgagees. Any meeting held pursuant to this Section 13.06 shall be called by written notice and shall be convened not less than ten (10) nor more than fifteen (15) days from the date of the notice of meeting.
- **13.06.2.** No Restoration Work Prior to Meeting. Except for emergency work, no repair and restoration work shall be commenced until the conclusion of the special owners' meeting required under Section 13.06.1.
- 13.06.3. Vote Required Not to Rebuild. The affirmative vote of owners having at least eighty (80) votes and all votes of any unit owner assigned a limited common element that will not be rebuilt will be required to avoid the provisions of Section 13.04 and to determine not to repair and restore the damage and destruction; provided, however, that the failure to obtain said affirmative vote shall be deemed a decision to rebuild and restore the damage and destruction; provided, further that the failure of the Board of Directors, or owners to convene the special meeting required under Section 13.06.1 within ninety (90) days after the date of damage or destruction shall be deemed a unanimous decision to undertake such repair and restoration work.
- 13.07. Decision Not to Restore; Disposition. In the event of a decision under either Sections 13.05.3 or 13.06.3 not to repair and restore the damage and destruction, or if such repair would be illegal, and provided the Condominium has not been terminated pursuant to RCW 64.34, as amended, the Board of Directors may nevertheless expend such of the insurance proceeds and common funds as the Board of Directors deems reasonably necessary for emergency work (which emergency work may include but is not necessarily limited to removal of the damaged or destroyed building and clearing, filling and grading the real property). The remaining funds, if any, and property shall thereafter be held and distributed as follows:
- 13.07.01. Repair of Common Elements. The insurance proceeds attributable to the damaged common elements (except for limited common elements) shall be used to restore the damaged area to a condition compatible with the remainder of the condominium.

- 13.07.02. Distribution to Owners of Damaged Units. The insurance proceeds attributable to units and limited common elements which are not rebuilt shall be distributed to the owners of those units and the owners of the units to which those limited common elements were allocated, or to lienholders of such units, as their interests may appear.
- 13.07.03. Remaining Proceeds. The remainder of the proceeds shall be distributed to all the unit owners or lienholders, as their interests may appear, in proportion to such owner's allocated interest in the common elements.
- 13.07.04. Reallocation of Interests: Amendment. The allocated interests of any unit which the unit owners vote not to rebuild are automatically reallocated upon the vote not to rebuild as if the unit had been condemned pursuant to Section 14. The Board of Directors shall promptly prepare, execute, and record an amendment to the Declaration reflecting the reallocations.

SECTION 14. CONDEMNATION

- 14.01. Consequences of Condemnation. If at any time or times during the continuance of the condominium ownership pursuant to this Declaration, all or any part of the property shall be taken or condemned by any public authority or sold or otherwise disposed of in lieu of or in avoidance thereof, the provisions of this Section 14 shall apply. If any unit or portion thereof or the common or limited common elements or any portion thereof is made the subject matter of any condemnation or eminent domain proceeding or is otherwise sought to be acquired by a condemning authority, then the Board of Directors shall provide each owner and each mortgagee written notice of any such proceeding or proposed acquisition.
- **14.02.** Proceeds. All compensation, damages, or other proceeds therefrom, the sum of which is hereinafter called the "Condemnation Award," shall be payable to the Board of Directors on behalf of the Association.
- 14.03. Complete Taking. In the event that the entire property is taken or condemned, or sold or otherwise disposed of in lieu of or in avoidance thereof, the condominium ownership thereof shall terminate. The Condemnation Award shall be apportioned among the owners in proportion to the respective undivided interests in the common elements; provided, that if a standard different from the value of the property as a whole is employed to measure the Condemnation Award in the negotiation, judicial decree, or otherwise, then in determining such shares the same standard shall be employed to the extent it is relevant and applicable. On the basis of the foregoing principle, the Board of Directors shall as soon as practicable determine the share of the Condemnation Award to which each owner is entitled. After first paying out of the respective share of each owner, to the extent sufficient for the purpose, all mortgages and liens on the interest of such owner, the balance remaining in each share shall then be distributed to each owner respectively.
- **14.04. Partial Taking.** In the event that less than the entire property is taken or condemned, or sold or otherwise disposed of in lieu of or in avoidance thereof, the condominium ownership hereunder shall not terminate. Each owner shall be entitled to a share of the Condemnation Award to be determined in the following manner:
- **14.04.1. Allocation of Award.** As soon as practicable the Board of Directors shall, reasonably and in good faith, allocate the Condemnation Award between compensation, damages, or other proceeds.
- **14.04.2. Apportionment Among Owners.** The Board of Directors shall apportion the amounts so allocated to the taking of or injury to the common elements excluding the limited common elements which, in turn, shall be apportioned among owners in proportion to their respective undivided interests in the common elements. Any amount apportioned to the taking of or injury to the limited common elements shall be divided equally among owners of units to which those limited common elements were assigned.

- **14.04.3.** Severance Damages. The total amount allocated to severance damages shall be apportioned to those units which were not taken or condemned.
- **14.04.4.** Damage to a Particular Unit. The respective amounts allocated to the taking of or injury to a particular unit and/or the improvements an owner has made within his own unit shall be apportioned to the particular unit involved.
- **14.04.5.** Consequential Damages. The amount allocated to consequential damages and any other takings or injuries shall be apportioned as the Board determines to be equitable under the circumstances.
- 14.04.6. Agreed Allocation. If an allocation of the Condemnation Award is already established in negotiation, judicial decree, or otherwise, then in allocating the Condemnation Award the Board shall employ such allocation to the extent it is relevant and applicable.
- **14.04.7. Distribution of Proceeds.** Distribution of apportioned proceeds shall be made to the respective owners and their respective mortgagees in the manner provided in Section 14.03.
- 14.05. Reductions of Condominium Upon Partial Taking. In the event that (a) a partial taking occurs which pursuant to Section 14.04 does not result in a termination of condominium ownership hereunder, and (b) at least one (1) unit is taken or condemned and (c) the condemning authority elects not to hold, use and own said unit as a condominium unit owner subject to and in accordance with the Declaration, then the provisions of this Section 14.05 shall take effect immediately upon the condemning authority taking possession of the unit or units so taken or condemned.
- **14.05.1.** Reduction of Declaration. The units subject to this Declaration shall be reduced to those units or partial units not taken or condemned (or not sold or otherwise disposed of in lieu of or in avoidance thereof).
- **14.05.2.** Reduction of Common Elements. The common elements subject to this Declaration shall be reduced to those common elements not taken or condemned.
- 14.05.3. Reduction of Limited Common Elements. The limited common elements, which were not taken or condemned, but which were appurtenant to units that were taken or condemned, shall be deemed part of the general common elements remaining subject to this Declaration. Any remnant of a unit remaining after part of such unit was condemned such that the unit may not practically or lawfully be used for any purpose permitted by Section 11 shall become a common element upon such condemnation.
- 14.05.4. Recalculation of Percentages. The percentage of undivided interests in the common elements appurtenant to each unit not so taken or condemned shall be recalculated on the basis that the approximate square footage of said units shall remain the same as set forth in Exhibits "B, C and D" and the approximate square footage of the entire property not so taken or condemned shall be the aggregate of the approximate square footage of all units. Provided however, if a portion of any unit is condemned, but the remaining portion of that unit may still be practically and lawfully used for the uses specified in Section 11, then the approximate square footage of that unit as set forth on Exhibits B, C and D shall be reduced.
- 14.05.5. Interest of Owner of Condemned Unit. Except with respect to the share of proceeds apportioned pursuant to Section 14.04, no owner or mortgagee of a unit so taken or condemned (except for a unit only partially condemned which may still be practically and lawfully used) shall have, nor shall there be appurtenant to any unit so taken or condemned, any right, title interest, privilege, duty or obligation in, to or with respect to the Association and any unit, or common elements which remain subject to this Declaration and which are not so taken or condemned.

- **14.05.6.** Interest of Owners of Remaining Units. Except as otherwise expressly provided in Section 14.05, the rights, title, interests, privileges, duties and obligations of an owner and mortgagee in, to or with respect to a unit not so taken or condemned (and in, to or with respect to the Association and the common elements appurtenant to said unit) shall continue in full force and effect as provided in this Declaration.
- 14.05.7. This Section Binding. The provisions of Section 14.05 shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of all owners and mortgagees of (and other persons having or claiming to have any interest in) all units which are, as well as all units which are not, so taken or condemned. All such owners, mortgagees and other persons covenant to execute and deliver any documents, agreements or instruments (including, but not limited to, appropriate amendments to the Declaration, Survey Map and Plans) as are reasonably necessary to effectuate the provisions of Section 14.05.
- 14.06. Reconstruction and Repair. Any reconstruction and repair necessitated by condemnation shall be governed by the procedures specified in Section 13 above, provided that the Board of Directors may retain and apply such portion of each owner's share of the Condemnation Award as is necessary to discharge said owner's liability for any special assessment arising from the operation of said Section 13.

SECTION 15. MORTGAGEE PROTECTION

- 15.01. Priority of Mortgages. Notwithstanding all other provisions hereof (except Section 10.01) and as provided in the Act, the liens created under this Declaration upon any unit for assessments shall be subject to tax liens on the unit in favor of any assessing unit and/or special district and be subject to the rights of the secured party in the case of any indebtedness secured by mortgages which were made in good faith and for value upon the unit. Where such mortgagee of the unit, or other purchaser of a unit, obtains possession of a unit thereof, such possessor and his successors and assigns, shall not be liable for the share of the common expenses or assessments by the Association chargeable to such unit which become due prior to such possession, but will be liable for the common expenses and assessments accruing after such possession. Such unpaid share of common expenses or assessments shall be deemed to be common expenses collectible from all of the unit owners including such possessor, his successor and assigns.
- 15.02. Abandonment of Condominium Status. Except when acting pursuant to the provisions of the Act involving damage, destruction, or condemnation, the Association shall not, without consent of eighty percent (80%) of all first mortgagees of record of the units, seek by act or omission to abandon the condominium status of the project, or to abandon, encumber, sell or transfer any of the common elements.
- 15.03. Partition and Subdivision. The Association shall not combine nor subdivide any unit or the appurtenant limited common elements, nor abandon, partition, subdivide, encumber or sell any common elements, or accept any such proposal, without the prior approval of seventy-five percent (75%) of all first mortgagees of record of the units, and without unanimous approval of the first mortgagees of the units to be combined or subdivided.
- 15.04. Material Amendments to Declaration and Bylaws. The Association shall not make any material amendment to the Declaration or Bylaws (including changes in the percentages of interest in the common elements) without the prior approval of seventy-five percent (75%) of all first mortgagees of record of the units, and without unanimous approval of the first mortgagees of the units for which the percentage(s) would be changed.
- 15.05. Effect of Declaration Amendments. No amendment of this Declaration shall be effective to modify, change, limit or alter the rights expressly conferred upon mortgagees in this instrument with respect to any unsatisfied mortgage duly recorded unless the amendment shall be consented to in writing by the holder of such mortgage. Any provision of this Declaration conferring rights upon mortgagees which is inconsistent with any other provision of Declaration or the Bylaws shall control over such other inconsistent provisions.

- **15.06.** Written Notice. Where a mortgage of a unit (or any insurer or guarantor of such mortgage) has filed a written request with the Board of Directors, the Board of Directors shall:
- **15.06.1. Furnish Copies.** Furnish such mortgagee with a copy of any insurance policy or evidence thereof which is intended to cover the unit on which such mortgagee has a lien.
- 15.06.2. Notice of Cancellation. Require any insurance carrier to give the Board of Directors and any and all insureds (including such mortgages) at least thirty (30) days' written notice before canceling, failing to renew, reducing the coverage or limits, or otherwise substantially modifying any insurance with respect to the property on which the mortgagee has a lien (including cancellation for a premium non-payment).
- 15.06.3. Approval of Settlement. Not make any settlement of any insurance claim for loss or damage to any such units, or common elements exceeding Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) without first giving written notice to such mortgagee.
- **15.06.4.** Notice of Taking. Give such mortgagee written notice of any loss or taking affecting common elements, if such loss or taking exceeds \$10,000.
- **15.06.5.** Notice of Damage. Give such mortgagee written notice of any loss, damage or taking affecting any unit or common elements in which it has an interest, if such loss, damage or taking exceeds One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000).
- **15.06.6.** Notice of Owner's Default. Give such mortgagee written notice that an owner/mortgagor of a unit has for more than sixty (60) days failed to meet any obligation under the condominium documents.
- **15.06.7.** Notice of Meetings. Give such mortgagee written notice of all meetings of the Association and permit such mortgagee to designate a representative to attend all such meetings.
- **15.07. Insurance Policy Terms.** The insurance policy required under Section 12 shall contain a standard mortgagee clause which shall, if reasonably obtainable:
- **15.07.1.** Reference to All Holders of Mortgages. Provide that any reference to a mortgagee in such policy shall mean and include all holders of mortgages of any unit or unit lease or sublease of the project, in their respective order and preference, whether or not named therein;
- **15.07.2.** Mortgagee's Interest not to be Invalidated. Provide that such insurance as to the interest of any mortgagee shall not be invalidated by any act or neglect of the Board of Directors or unit owners or any persons under any of them;
- **15.07.3.** Waive of Certain Provisions. Waive any provision invalidating such mortgage clause by reason of the failure of any mortgagee to notify the insurer of any hazardous use or vacancy; any requirement that the mortgagee pay any premium thereon; and any contribution clause.
- 15.08. Inspection of Books; Audited Financial Statements. Unit owners and holders, insurers, and guarantors of first mortgages on any unit ("Interested Parties") shall be entitled to inspect current copies of the Declaration, Bylaws, and any other rules concerning the condominium and the books, records, and financial statements of the Association during normal business hours and under other reasonable circumstances.

Upon the written request of the Interested Parties, the Association shall provide such parties with an audited financial statement for the preceding fiscal year if an audited statement is available, or if the condominium contains fifty (50) or more units. The Interested Parties shall be allowed to have an audited financial statement prepared for the preceding fiscal year at their expense if the condominium contains fewer than fifty (50) units and such audited statement is not available.

- 15.09. Obtaining Declarant's Powers. In the event the Mortgagee of the Condominium becomes bound by this Declaration by granting one or more partial releases or otherwise, and forecloses its mortgage or acquires a deed in lieu of foreclosure, and obtains possessory rights, legal title, or certificates of sale to the unsold unit or units and appurtenant common elements covered by the respective deed of trust or mortgage liens, then the Mortgagee of the Condominium may succeed to and assume, to the exclusion of the Declarant, the powers of the Declarant as set forth in this Declaration.
- 15.10. Rights of Mortgagee of Condominium. The Mortgagee of the Condominium shall be entitled to appoint a receiver during the pendency of any foreclosure, and said receiver shall immediately, upon appointment, succeed to and assume the rights and powers of the Declarant as set forth in this Declaration, and the receiver shall be entitled to sell unsold condominium units during the pendency of said foreclosure, and said sales shall be subject to confirmation by court order.
- 15.11. Right of Board of Directors to Cure Defaults. Nothing herein contained shall limit or restrict the right of the Board of Directors on behalf of all the owners to cure defaults under mortgages to which the liens created hereunder are subordinated under this Section. The Board of Directors is expressly authorized to cure any and all such defaults by payments to the mortgagee or mortgagees of any defaulting owner from the common expense fund. Any such payments shall be specially assessed against the unit of the defaulting owner and said special assessment shall be secured by the lien created under Section 10 hereof; provided, however, that the Board of Directors shall not be able to assign their lien rights under Section 10 or otherwise transfer the unit or any interest therein except when such transfer occurs pursuant to a lien foreclosure proceeding.
- 15.12. Change in Manager. In the event that professional management is employed by the Association, at least thirty (30) days' written notice of any contemplated change in the professional manager shall be given to any first mortgagee which has requested to be notified. The Association shall not elect to terminate professional management and assume self management without the prior consent of seventy-five percent (75%) of all first mortgagees who have requested to be advised of such election; provided that such prior consent shall not be required to change from one professional manager to another professional manager.

SECTION 16. COMPLIANCE

- 16.01. Enforcement. Each owner shall comply strictly with the provisions of this Declaration, the Bylaws, and the administrative rules and regulations made pursuant thereto as they may be lawfully amended from time to time. Failure to comply shall be grounds for an action to recover sums due for damages or injunctive relief or both, maintainable by the Board of Directors on behalf of the owners, or in a proper case, by any aggrieved owner. Failure to comply shall also entitle the Board of Directors to recover any costs and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred by reason of such failure whether or not such activities result in suit being commenced or prosecuted to judgment. In addition, the Board of Directors shall be entitled to recover costs and reasonable attorneys' fees if it prevails on appeal and in the enforcement of a judgment.
- 16.02. No Waiver of Strict Performance. The failure of the Board of Directors in any one or more instances to insist upon the strict performance of any of the terms, covenants, conditions or restrictions of this Declaration, or of the Bylaws, or to exercise any right or option contained in such documents, or to serve any notice or to institute any action, shall not be construed as a waiver or a relinquishment for the future of such term, covenant, condition or restriction, but such term, covenant, condition or restriction shall remain in full force and effect. The receipt by the Board of Directors of any sum from an owner, with knowledge of any such breach shall not be deemed a waiver of such breach, and no waiver by the Board of Directors of any provision hereof shall be deemed to have been made unless expressed in writing and signed by the Board of Directors. This section also extends to the Declarant's managing agent, exercising the powers of the Board of Directors during the initial period of operation of the Association and the condominium development.

SECTION 17. EASEMENTS

- 17.01. In General. It is intended that in addition to rights under the Act, each unit has an easement in and through each other unit and the common elements for all support elements and utility, wiring, heat and service elements, and for reasonable access thereto, as required to effectuate and continue proper operation of this condominium plan. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each unit and all common elements are specifically subject to easements as required for the intercom and electrical entry system, if any, for the electrical wiring and plumbing, for the air conditioning lines and equipment, if any, for each unit, for the vacuum system roughed-in in each unit, if any, for fireplaces and associated flues or chimneys, if any, and for the master antenna cable system, if any. Finally, each unit as it is constructed is granted an easement to which each other unit and all common elements are subject for the location and maintenance of all the original equipment and facilities and utilities for such unit. The specific mention or reservation of any easement in this Declaration does not limit or negate the general easement for common elements reserved by law. All such easements shall be located as such features are located in the buildings as built, or as they may become located due to settling or repair or reconstruction.
- 17.02. Utility and Other Easements. The Board of Directors shall have the authority to grant permits, licenses and easements over the common elements for utilities, roads and other purposes necessary for the proper operation of the condominium.
- 17.03. Association Functions. There is hereby reserved to Declarant and the Association, or their duly authorized agents and representatives, such easements as are necessary to perform the duties and obligations of the Association as are set forth in the Declaration, the Bylaws, or the Association's rules and regulations.
- 17.04. Encroachments. Each unit and all common elements are hereby declared to have an easement over all adjoining units and common elements for the purpose of accommodating any encroachment due to engineering errors, errors in original construction, settlement or shifting of the building, or any other similar cause, and any encroachment due to building overhang or projection. There shall be valid easements for the maintenance of said encroachments so long as they shall exist, and the rights and obligations of owners shall not be altered in any way by said encroachment, settling or shifting; provided, however, that in no event shall a valid easement for encroachment be created in favor of an owner or owners if said encroachment occurred due to the willful act or acts with full knowledge of said owner or owners. In the event a unit or common elements are partially or totally destroyed, and then repaired or rebuilt, the owners agree that minor encroachments over adjoining units and common elements shall be permitted, and that there shall be valid easements for the maintenance of said encroachments so long as they shall exist. The foregoing encroachments shall not be construed to be encumbrances affecting the marketability of title to any unit.
- 17.05. Easement for Construction. There is retained by the Declarant, for exercise by it and its successors and assigns, or for exercise by the Board of Directors if work is not completed by Declarant or his successors and assigns, an easement for the purpose of completing construction or repair of the condominium and all its units. This easement affects all parties of the property as required.
- 17.06. Right of Entry for Maintenance. Repairs, Emergencies or Improvements. The Association shall have the right to have access to each unit from time to time as may reasonably be necessary for maintenance/ repair or replacement or improvement of any of the common elements accessible therefrom, or for making repairs necessary to prevent damage to the common elements or to the other units, or for any emergency situations.

SECTION 18. PROCEDURES FOR SUBDIVIDING OR COMBINING

18.01. Procedure. Subdivision or combining of any unit or units or common elements are authorized only as follows:

18.01.1. Proposal for Subdividing or Combining. Any owner of any unit may propose any subdividing or combining of a unit or units or appurtenant common elements in writing, together with complete plans and specifications for accomplishing the same and a proposed amendment to the Declaration, Survey Map and Plans covering such subdividing or combining, to the Board of Directors, which shall then notify all other owners of the requested subdivision, combination or partition.

18.01.2. Necessary Vote. Upon written approval of such proposal by owners having at least seventy-five (75) votes, exclusive of votes held by the Declarant, and the unanimous approval of the proposal by the owners of the units to be subdivided or combined, together with such mortgagee approval as is required in Section 15, the owner making the proposal may proceed according to such plans and specifications; provided that the Board of Directors may in its discretion (but it is not mandatory that the Board exercise this authority) require that the Board of Directors administer the work or that provisions for the protection of other units or common elements or reasonable deadlines for completion of the work be inserted in the contracts for the work.

SECTION 19. AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION, SURVEY MAP, PLANS

19.01. Declaration Amendment. Amendments to the Declaration shall be made by an instrument in writing entitled "Amendment to Declaration" which sets forth the entire amendment. Except as otherwise specifically provided for in this Declaration, any proposed amendment must be approved by a majority of the Board of Directors prior to its adoption by the owners. Amendments may be adopted at a meeting of the owners if owners holding at least seventy-five (75) votes vote in favor of such amendment, or without any meeting if all owners have been duly notified and owners holding at least seventy-five (75) votes consent in writing to such amendment. In all events, the amendment when adopted shall bear the signature of the president of the Association and shall be attested by the secretary/treasurer, who shall state whether the amendment was properly adopted, and shall be acknowledged by them as officers of the Association. Amendments once properly adopted shall be effective upon recording in the appropriate governmental offices. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no amendment may create or increase special declarant rights (as defined in the Act), increase the number of units, change the boundaries of any unit, the allocated interests of a unit, or the uses to which any unit is restricted, unless the requirements of the Act for adopting such amendments are satisfied. It is specifically convented and understood that any amendment to this Declaration properly adopted will be completely effective to amend any or all of the covenants, conditions and restrictions contained herein which may be affected and any or all clauses of this Declaration or Survey Map and Plans unless otherwise specifically provided in the section being amended or the amendment itself.

19.02. Map and Plans Amendment. Except as otherwise provided herein, the Survey Map and Plans may be amended by revised versions or revised portions thereof referred to and described as to effect in an amendment to the Declaration adopted as provided for herein. Copies of any such proposed amendment to the Survey Map and Plans shall be made available for the examination of every owner. Such amendment to the Survey Map and Plans shall be effective, once properly adopted, upon recordation in the appropriate county office in conjunction with the Declaration amendment.

19.03. Amendments by Declarant. The Declarant may at any time, until all units in any Phase have been sold by Declarant, record an amendment to the Declaration changing the person who is to receive service of process, and such amendment need by acknowledged only by the Declarant and need not otherwise comply with the requirements of this Section 19. Declarant may also record an amendment to the Declaration and to the Survey Map and Plans to add Phase Two and Phase Three or either of them to the Condominium Project. These amendments need be acknowledged only by the Declarant and need not otherwise comply with the requirements of this Section 19 but must be recorded within seven (7) years from the date of recording of this Declaration.

19.04. Amendments to Conform to Construction. In addition, Declarant, upon Declarant's sole signature, may at any time until all units have been sold by Declarant, file an amendment to the Declaration and to the Survey Map and Plans to conform them to the actual location of any of the constructed

improvements and to establish, vacate and relocate utility easements, access road easements, or storage facilities, and any such amendment need not otherwise comply with the requirements of this Section 19.

19.05. Discontinuance of Condominium. Any decision or failure to act by the owners under this Declaration or any applicable provision of law which intends or requires discontinuance of this condominium or removal of the property from the provisions of the Act, shall, if such decision or failure to act is sufficient under the Act, also terminate and discontinue the effect of any and all of the covenants, conditions, and restrictions set forth herein, and all provisions of the Survey Map and Plans, unless other specific provision is made by recorded amendments to the Declaration, and, if required, to the Survey Map and Plans.

SECTION 20. MISCELLANEOUS

20.01. Notice. Except as may be specifically provided herein, all notices, requests, demands, statements, advice, assessments, notifications and other communications contemplated hereunder or given pursuant hereto shall be in writing and shall be deemed given and effective when delivered personally, or twenty-four (24) hours after a copy has been deposited in the mails, first class postage prepaid, addressed as follows:

To Association: To the address of the condominium.

To Owners or Their Designated Representatives: To the address in the State of Washington specified by such owner in writing to the Board of Directors in accordance with the Bylaws, or, if no such address has been so specified, to the address of the unit owned by such owner.

To Other Persons Entitled to Notice: To the address provided to the Association by each such person pursuant to a written request for such notice.

To the Directors, Manager. Chairman. Secretary and Treasurer: To such person or entity at the address of the condominium.

20.02. Notice to Mortgagee. Upon written request to the Board of Directors for notices and for a period of three (3) years thereafter (or for such longer period as the Board of Directors shall set), the mortgagee of any unit will be entitled to each notice permitted or required herein to be given to the owner whose unit is subject to the mortgage. No notice to such owner shall be deemed validly given until and unless each mortgagee of such owner entitled to notice is also given such notice. A request for notices may be renewed periodically until said mortgage is discharged of record.

20.03. Service of Process. Until such time as the final Board of Directors is elected by the owners at a meeting of the Association called for that purpose, Jay Kobza is hereby authorized to receive service of process on behalf of the Association in cases provided for in the Act. The address for Jay Kobza is 4808 Archer Drive S.E., Olympia, WA 98513. After the election of a Board of Directors, the President of said Board and each successor President, during the time he is President, is authorized to receive service of process in cases provided for in the Act.

20.04. Remedies Not Exclusive. No right or remedy conferred or reserved by this Declaration is exclusive of any other right or remedy, but each is cumulative, and shall be in addition to every other right or remedy given hereby or hereafter existing at law or equity or by statute.

20.05. Mortgagee's Acceptance

20.05.1. Priority of Mortgage. This Declaration shall not initially be binding upon any mortgagee of record at the time of recording of said Declaration but rather shall be subject and subordinate to the interest of said mortgagee.

20.05.2. Acceptance Upon First Conveyance. Declarant shall not consummate the conveyance of title of any unit until said mortgagee shall have accepted the provisions of this Declaration and made appropriate arrangements, in accordance with the Act, for partial release of units with their appurtenant limited common elements and percentages of interest in common elements from the lien of said mortgage. The issuance and recording of the first such partial release by said mortgagee shall constitute its acceptance of the provisions of this Declaration and the condominium status of the units remaining subject to its mortgage as well as its acknowledgment that such appropriate arrangements for partial release of units have been made; provided, that, except as to units so released, said mortgage shall remain in full effect as to the entire property.

20.06. Severability. If any term or provision of this Declaration or the application thereof to any person or circumstances shall, to any extent, be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Declaration, and the application of such term or provision to persons or circumstances other than those to which it is invalid or unenforceable shall not be affected thereby, and each term and provision of this Declaration shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent.

20.07. Effective Date. The Declaration shall take effect upon recording.

20.08. Reference to Survey Map and Plans.	The Survey Map and Plans of the building referred to
herein were filed with the Recorder of Thurston Co	unty, Washington, simultaneously with the recording of
this Declaration under File No. 3183767 in Volume $_$	of Condominiums, pages 1 through
4.	

DATED this 5 day of Oct, 1998.

DECLARANT:

/s/

Jay A. Kobza

/s/

E. Shelley Kobza

First Pacific Development, Ltd. a

Washington Corporation

By: /s/

John R. Sugden, President

Queentech, U.S.A., Inc.

a Washington Corporation

By: /s/

President

EXHIBIT A

(Legal Description)

Parcel A of Lot Consolidation Number BLA 980485TC, as recorded under Auditor's File Number 3162538, Records of Thurston County, Washington.

EXHIBIT B

Phase One

Bldg. No./Unit No.	Approx. Sq. Ft.	No. Baths	No. Bdrms.
1-A	1445	2.5	2
1-B	1445	2.5	2
1-C	1445	2.5	2
1-D	1445	2.5	2
9-A	1770	2.5	3
9-B	1770	2.5	3
10-A	1770	2.5	3
10-B	1770	2.5	3

Type of Heat: Forced air gas

Fireplaces: Each unit has one Fireplace

Parking:	Phase One	Phase Two	Phase Three	Total
No. of Enclosed Garages:	8	6	14	28
No. of Uncovered Parking Spaces:	8	6	14	28

Floor location: All units are of townhouse design with the entrance on the ground floor.

The square footage set forth is an estimate only. The actual square footage shall be stated on the final survey map and plans filed together with the Declaration, or any amendment thereto.

EXHIBIT C

Phase Two

Bldg. No./Unit No.	Approx. Sq. Ft.	No. Baths	No. Bdrms
6-A	1770	2.5	3
6-B	1770	2	3
7-A	1770	2.5	3
7-B	1770	2.5	3
8-A	1770	2.5	3
8-B	1770	2.5	3

Type of Heat: Forced air gas

Fireplaces: Each unit has one Fireplace

Parking:	Phase One	Phase Two	Phase Three	Total
No. of Enclosed Garages:	8	6	14	28
No. of Uncovered Parking Spaces:	8	6	14	28

Floor location: All units are of townhouse design with the entrance on the ground floor.

The square footage set forth is an estimate only. The actual square footage shall be stated on the final survey map and plans filed together with the Declaration, or any amendment thereto.

EXHIBIT D
Phase Three

Bldg. No./Unit No.	Approx. Sq. Ft.	No. Baths	No. Bdrms
2-A	1445	2.5	2
2-B	1445	2.5	2
2-C	1445	2.5.	2
2-D	1445	2.5	2
3-A	1445	2.5	2
3-B	1445	2.5	2
3-C	1445	2.5	2
3-D	1445	2.5	2
4-A	1770	2	3
4-B	1770	2.5	3
5-A	1770	2.5	3
5-B	1770	2.5	3

Type of Heat: Forced air gas

Fireplaces: Each unit has one Fireplace

Parking:	Phase One	Phase Two	Phase Three	Total
No. of Enclosed Garages:	8	6	14	28
No. of Uncovered Parking Spaces:	8	6	14	28

Floor location: All units are of townhouse design with the entrance on the ground floor.

The square footage set forth is an estimate only. The actual square footage shall be stated on the final survey map and plans filed together with the Declaration, or any amendment thereto.

EXHIBIT E
Percentage Interest and Voting Rights

Bldg. No./Unit. No.	Percentage Interest		
	Phase One	Phase Two	Phase Three
1-A	$\phantom{00000000000000000000000000000000000$	$\phantom{00000000000000000000000000000000000$	$\overline{3.44\%}$
1-B	11.25%	6.15%	3.44%
1-C	11.25%	6.15%	3.44%
1-D	11.25%	6.15%	3.44%
9-A	13.75%	7.54%	4.20%
9-B	13.75%	7.54%	4.20%
10-A	13.75%	7.54%	4.20%
10-B	13.75%	7.54%	4.20%
TOTAL PHASE ONE	100%		
6-A		7.54%	4.20%
6-B		7.54%	4.20%
7-A		7.54%	4.20%
7-B		7.54%	4.20%
8-A		7.54%	4.20%

Bldg. No./Unit. No.	Percentage Interest		
8-B		7.54%	4.20%
	TOTAL PHASE TWO	100%	
2-A			3.43%
2-B			3.43%
2-C			3.43%
2-D			3.43%
3-A			3.43%
3-B			3.43%
3-C			3.43%
3-D			3.43%
4-A			4.20%
4-B			4.20%
5-A			4.20%
5-B			4.20%
		TOTAL PHASE THREE	100%

The Interests in Common Elements and votes for each unit were determined based upon estimated square footage. The allocations contained in this Exhibit E shall not be adjusted based upon differences in square footage or otherwise, unless Declarant, in its sole discretion, reasonably determines that an error was made.

This Declaration was last amended by homeowners January 31, 2005.